DRAFT

NOTES OF MEETING OF RDC 15TH DECEMBER 2009
About five minutes before the meeting began,  a copy letter was put on the table in front of every member  - from Barrie Mason, head of “Network Strategy” of North Yorkshire County Council. It is on a single sheet of paper and dated 15th December. 
The conclusion of this letter is stated as follows: “However, results from the modelling work show that a variation of Scenario 4 (based on a reduction in the residential allocation from 3,665 units to 2,165 units) identified within the STA can be accommodated on the local highway network without an unacceptable highway impact. This is on the basis of deliverable junction improvements, within the existing highway boundary, being carried out to accommodate the additional development”

The letter contains no statistics, data, tables or calculations to show how County Highways have come to this conclusion. It does not refer to the RSS target of 200 houses a year. The reason for this was not explained.
It was stated that the recommendations made were designed to take into account the results of the public consultation
Each officer recommendation was taken in turn.

Recommendation 1 was that the aims and objectives of the Core Strategy be amended to include, as an additional objective: “To facilitate the land-based economy through sustainable land management, provide opportunities to support sustainable rural enterprises, whilst protecting the natural and historic environment of Ryedale”
This was agreed without much discussion.

Recommendation 2  was that the preferred option for distribution of housing is Option 3 – to concentrate new housing in the Market Towns and key service villages, on the basis of a “settlement hierarchy” in decreasing order, comprising: Malton and Norton as “Principal Town”, Pickering as “Local Service Centre”, Kirbymoorside and Helmsley as “Other Local Service Centres”, Amotherby/Swinton, Ampleforth, Beadlam and Nawton, Hovingham, Rillington, Sherburn, Sheriff Hutton, Slingsby, Staxton and Willerby, Thornton-le-Dale as service villages, and then “all other settlements”.

PA asked if Barrie Mason’s letter had been put before the Council’s stakeholders, including the Malton/Norton Partnership and the two town councils of Malton and Norton. The meeting was told that it had not.

PA then proposed that this recommendation should be referred to the meeting scheduled to take place on February 9th. This was seconded by JC.
He said that this item and the issue of the proportions of the distribution of housing could not be considered separately, as the officers recommendations required Malton and Norton to accept not less than 50% of all new housing.  The issue of highways and other infrastructure had to be taken into account. He understood that Jacobs had prepared a draft transportation impact study which had been due for presentation to Ryedale’s officers in the week following 29th October, and he knew from a letter dated 23rd November that the officers had that document in their possession before 23rd November. He had requested a copy of the draft report, but this request had been refused – he thought all members should have had a copy of this so that they would have been able to follow its amendment in the interests of transparency. The report should also have been circulated to stakeholders for comments. The letter from Barrie Mason, handed in five minutes before the meeting, was not adequate. Members were being asked to agree a preferred option for recommendation to the public without having received sufficient information, or any comments on the report or Mr. Mason’s letter from stakeholders. It would therefore be sensible to postpone consideration of this matter until the report was available and stakeholders had had an opportunity to comment on it.

KK said it was “disappointing that members did not have all the documents”, but it was in the council’s interest to have an LDF in place as quickly as possible, as there were serious disadvantages in the Council not having an LDF in place. “The overwhelming majority of the council had therefore asked for a fast track approach”. The council should not put these decisions off on the basis that the documents were not yet available. This was not the final decision. It was a preferred option to be put forward for public consultation, and was therefore “rebuttable” if found to be wrong at a later date. The question was: Was the Council going to stick with what it had already said?
HK said that he too would have liked to have seen a transportation impact assessment, but the officers’ recommendation was “part of a journey” and only one option. Members all knew that Malton/Norton was the most sustainable location for new housing and that that was where the greatest demand was.  He did not see any justification in putting off a decision until the Council had received the transportation impact report. 

PA pointed out that the Council was being asked to recommend to the public a single preferred option on a “take it or leave it” basis, but was being asked to do so without full information. This suggested the Council had come to the meeting with closed minds. 

The amendment was put to the vote and lost.

KK then proposed an amendment, the effect of which would eliminate the distinction between “service villages” and “other settlements” in the settlement hierarchy. This was seconded by Councillor Mrs. Cowling. KKe He s                           HHeKKKKKKkkkkk said that he would prefer to see the location of new housing determined by defined criteria which might apply  in any settlement.
Other councillors stated that they felt it was their duty to protect their villages from development, because significantly more houses could spoil them – particularly the proposed service villages. They said that, in the past, two thirds of new houses had gone to the countryside and only one third had been built in market towns. Now the market towns should take their share.
PA pointed out that a lot of councillors were determined to protect their own villages by  loading new development on Malton/Norton. He said everybody was saying: “Not in my backyard”. Malton and Norton were not saying this. About a quarter of Ryedale’s population lived in Malton/Norton, and both towns were prepared to accept their fair share of new development – ie. 30%.
The officers advised that there might be difficulty in justifying the amendment, as it was not in accordance with the Council’s statement in regard to sustainability. It could have the same difficulties as the “dispersed option”.
This amendment was put to the vote and agreed. PA abstained.

JC proposed an amendment to the effect that outside the market towns only local needs houses should be permitted. PA and others disagreed, PA pointing out that, if developers had a choice of a local needs development or a free market site elsewhere, they would inevitably choose the free market site as that would be the most profitable for them. The result of the amendment would be to stop any building at all in the countryside, except by housing associations – and, in the past, housing associations had shown only a very little interest in building houses outside the market towns.

JC’s amendment was lost.

The third recommendation was that the preferred option for an employment hierarchy was, in diminishing order, Malton and Norton, Pickering, Kirby Moorside and Helmsley, and then elsewhere ( but only for small scale enterprise or for expansion of existing businesses)
There was some dispute as to whether Kirby Moorside should be taken with Pickering or with Helmsley, but this was not changed. 

The fourth recommendation was: “that the preferred option for a retail (food and non-food) hierarchy was Malton, Pickering and then elsewhere for local needs (ie. village shops).”

In making this recommendation, officers said that it was supported by the public consultation and recent retail capacity studies. 

PA referred to the Report by Roger Tymms and Partners which had been emailed to members on Wednesday 9th December. He asked if this had been sent to the council’s stakeholders for comments. The officers replied that it had not, but that it had been put on the council’s website, and no comments had been received.

PA also asked if members had received a copy of a letter sent to them by the Revitalisation Group. Members said they had received it by email.

PA again proposed that this item be deferred until the meeting scheduled for February 9th on the basis that they had insufficient information. He repeated the arguments previously made in regards to the fact that members did not have the highways transportation impact report, which had been promised on 29th October.
He also pointed out that the December 2009 update to the September 2008 RTP report in many ways contradicted the earlier report, particularly in regard to the need for a new supermarket. It therefore required considerable study, and members had not had time to do this, particularly bearing in mind the season. It was important that the stakeholders should have the opportunity to comment, and for the Council to consider their comments. Otherwise the Council could seem to be approaching the issue with a closed mind.

PA also mentioned that the correct distinction was not between food and non-food, but between convenience sales and the sale of comparison goods. He said convenience goods was a classification much wider than food, and included all the household goods one would expect to find on sale at a supermarket.

This was not accepted. The meeting accepted the officers’ views in regard to the consultation and the conclusions of the Retail Capacity Study, and voted against the amendment.
JC then proposed that the recommendation should be amended to include Norton with Malton at the top of the hierarchy, and that there should be a distinction between food and non-food retail. The officers disagreed, Mr. D. Wheelwright stating that Malton was named specifically, because “that is where we want it to be”.

After some discussion this amendment was agreed. 

The fifth recommendation was that the idea of an extra tier of “Local Service Villages” is not taken forward. 
This was agreed. PA abstained.

The sixth recommendation was that the “target for new homes in Ryedale should be based on the RSS target of 200 houses per annum”.

This was agreed. 

The seventh recommendation was that the proportions and distribution of housing development should be as set out in Option 1 of the Summer Consultation, though this time splitting out the proportions for Helmsley andKirbymoorside. The proportions were: 

	Settlement
	Proportion (%)
	No. Of houses over the 15 year plan period

	Malton and Norton
	At least 50%
	At least 1500

	Pickering
	Up to 25%
	Up to 750

	Kirbymoorside
	Up to 10%
	Up to 300

	Helmsley
	Up to 5%
	Up to 150

	Service Villages
	Up to 10%
	Up to 350

	Other villages
	0%
	Housing restricted to “local needs” and affordable  exceptions


KK asked if it was necessary to put a formal motion to include “service villages” with “other villages”, bearing in mind his agreed amendment on the second recommendation.  No vote was taken, but the view seemed to be that it was not necessary to go over the same debate again.
PA repeated his views that the Council had insufficient information to make any recommendation. He pointed out that he could not see how the County Council could possibly advise on the highway transportation impact of these proposals  without a full report, when the number of houses built in Malton/Norton could be anything between 1,500 and 3,000.
He also repeated the point that members were loading new development on Malton in  order to protect their own back yard.

It was stated that the recommendation was in accordance with the consultation, and was agreed. PA voted against this

The eighth recommendation was that the proportions for employment development should be set out as follows: 
	Settlement
	Proportion (%)
	Quantum (ha)

	Malton and Norton
	80
	36

	Pickering
	15
	6.75

	Kirbymoorside and Helmsley
	5
	2.25


PA said he did not disagree with the principle of the hierarchy, but felt that too much new development was put into Malton, and no account seemed to have been taken of the employment provided in the countryside, particularly in agriculture and racing, and related businesses. PA was told that this was dealt with on the basis of the provision of “provision for small-scale rural employment”.

The recommendation was approved.

The ninth recommendation was that the proportions for retail development (food and non-food) should be set out as follows:

	Settlement
	Proportion (%)

	Malton
	70

	Pickering 
	15

	Elsewhere for “local needs”
	15


PA repeated the points he had made in regard to insufficient information.
JC said that, as the committee had agreed to treat Malton and Norton as part of the same settlement in regard to the retail hierarchy, that should apply to this item as well. This was agreed.
He also pointed out that it had been agreed that different proportions should apply to food and non-food. 

The response from the officers was that this had been agreed as part of the “Malton Town Strategy”; that the opportunity of this recommendation could only be realised if food shops were able to sell other goods, particularly in the case of the size and type of the retail outlet the council had in mind.

PA protested that this showed that what was intended was not just a supermarket in Wentworth Street Car park, but a superstore. This was not denied.

The outcome was that the meeting applied the same percentages to both food and non-food goods.

There were other officer recommendations in regard to the pattern of development in Malton and Norton, the approach to development and commercial limits (all to stay the same until altered by the DPD) and gypsies and travellers. PA abstained on all of these.

At the end of the meeting, it was formally proposed:

“That the Council:

(i) Agrees the first tranch of “preferred options” on the Core Strategy for consultation in 2010 as set out in the report and amended during the meeting;

(ii) Considers the remaining “preferred options” on the Core Strategy for consultation at a further Council meeting on 9th February 2010”

PA asked if the consultation on all the matters decided at the meeting would take place after the meeting of 9th February. The officers confirmed that this was correct.
The meeting agreed the proposition. PA was the only councillor to vote against it. There were no abstentions.

